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Consolidation Review Task Force – Organization and Operations Committee 
Meeting Minutes
January 15, 2014
9:00 a.m.
Location:  Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
In attendance: Elaine Brown (Chair), Kerri Stewart, Bill Mason, Sam Mousa, Wyman Duggan, Betty Holzendorf, Broderick Green, Opio Sokoni
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  9:03 a.m.
Vice Chair Kerri Stewart called the meeting to order and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. Damian Cook reported that this week’s presenters represent the internal service providers from the City’s Intra-governmental Services Department and Public Works Department. Task Force Chair Lori Boyer has requested the committees to develop some specific recommendations for consideration by the full Task Force by the end of February. 
Intra-governmental Services Department
Paul Martinez, Director of the Intra-governmental Services Department, introduced his division chiefs and other staff present for the meeting.

Information Technologies Division
Usha Mohan, Chief of ITD, prefaced her presentation by saying that no one really likes internal service charges – that’s just the nature of things. Her division is in the midst of a transition to a new billing model that will shift the percentage of pooled costs from 92% to 20% and will bill directly for all the remaining costs in 60 specific line items (up from 9 lines previously). The division is implementing stronger controls over variable costs, is benchmarking its operations against industry standards, is allocating costs with much finer levels of detail, and is drastically increasing transparency of the billing system.  The 20% non-allocated pooled costs are primarily internal service charges to ITD from other departments, management costs, business intelligence costs and other costs that have been determined to be not worth the time and effort to allocate. The old and new billing models will run in parallel for FY14, then transition completely to the new model for FY15. Ms. Mohan described the difference between directly controllable costs (changes in service usage lead to direct changes in monthly billing) and less controllable costs (changes in usage do not always lead to immediate billing changes because of the nature of the charge).
In response to a question, Ms. Mohan stated that City ITD does not provide IT service to the JEA, JTA, JAA, JPA, and some functions of the Sheriff’s Office.  ITD’s priority over the next 5 years is to move from dozens of individual stand-alone applications to a consolidated package of many fewer big enterprise solutions that are very powerful, but will be very expensive to procure and implement. Buy-in and participation by the independent authorities would help spread the costs over a much larger base and make the systems more affordable for all participants. Paul Martinez suggested that a mandate from on high (Mayor and City Council) may be needed to get widespread participation because the authorities will not want to give up their proprietary systems and the personnel and budgets that support them to participate in a project that offers potential but also uncertainties.
City Budget Officer Glenn Hansen said that the City is absolutely focused on cost reductions, transparency and fairness in the internal service functions charges. The City needs to migrate off of its antiquated, 40 year old financial systems (i.e. the DOS-based FAMIS accounting system) and adopt new, powerful, but very expensive off-the-shelf systems. Budget Manager Angela Moyer reported that the City Council adopted the city’s first 5-year technology plan with the FY14 budget and that document will be the mechanism to get all of the City’s departments and constitutional officers using the same systems. She said that it will be difficult to compare the City’s IT costs under the new enterprise systems to the costs of the independent authorities because they don’t all allocate costs on the same basis, so an “apples to apples” comparison is problematic.
Fleet Management
Erik Preacher of the Fleet Management Division said that the division charges for its work on light vehicles based on standard job times published in nationally-recognized shop manuals, multiplied by a rate of $65/hour. Approximately 20% of vehicle work is outsourced (oil changes, transmission work) and all parts management is outsourced. The Fire and Rescue Department has a Tactical Support Center that handles inventory stocking and light repairs for fire trucks and rescue vehicles to get them back on the streets quickly.  Fleet Management does not serve either the JTA or JPA, but does provide service to City-affiliated agencies such as the Public Defender’s Office and FDOT. In response to a question Mr. Preacher said that he didn’t see how the City’s costs could be substantially more than private vendors as is sometimes alleged – the City procures both equipment and installation services via low bids, the City’s procurement is done tax-free, and the City doesn’t add a profit margin, so it should be very competitive with a private provider. 
Angela Moyer said that the state is considering a change to the way local governments report their financial data, so over the next few years it might be advantageous for the City and the independent authorities to consolidate many of their services and their financial reporting. A balancing act will be required between consolidating functions for purposes of cost savings and economies of scale and the natural reluctance to give up control of one’s own business to another entity. Each party will naturally want to retain the most flexibility and ability to customize its procurement, which works against standardization and uniformity. She stated that ITD has to deal with systems bought independently by the constitutional officers that nevertheless have to communicate with the City’s systems. Not everyone consults with ITD before making purchases, but expects ITD to make everything work nonetheless.
Glenn Hansen said that user departments don’t understand everything that goes into IT costs (behind-the-scenes security, redundancy, emergency backups, etc.) so don’t really know how the total allocable costs are calculated. Ms. Moyer said that the Budget Office does not verify the allocation recoverable costs by the internal service providers, but does look at the big picture of whether the providers are adequately covering their costs via internal service charges by their billings.

Public Works Department
Public Works Director Jim Robinson said that his department’s public buildings internal service charges now cover utilities, security guard services, janitorial services and debt service. The department used to charge a $0.32 per square foot plant renewal fee that did not cover utilities paid centrally by the department to JEA. The new billing system is more transparent, allocates all utilities based on actual usage, and allocates other costs based on historical rates as determined by the Maximo work management system. Billings are done on a monthly basis. Each building now has its own unique per square foot charge which reflects the actual costs of the building. Sam Mousa said that in his experience the plant renewal charge was intended to cover the costs of big capital costs as buildings age (HVAC work, water heaters, roof replacement) and was not intended to cover routine utility, cleaning and maintenance costs. Mr. Robinson agreed that the definition of plant renewal charge had changed over the years and had come to be the source of funding for routine maintenance, with major capital work being paid for in recent years by borrowing. Mr. Mousa expressed his belief that the City has always been better at building new buildings than taking care of them after they’re built. The City never budgets enough for routine maintenance and then has to borrow for major capital renovations when buildings eventually deteriorate.
Wyman Duggan questioned why the City goes to such lengths to calculate and allocate its internal service costs to user agencies.  Would it be less expensive and time consuming to just budget the cost of operations to the provider departments and save the effort of what is essentially an accounting exercise? Kerri Stewart said that cost allocation is needed to incentivize cost savings and wise usage of services that might be abused if they were perceived to be “free”. Glenn Hansen added that the City receives numerous grants that cover a portion of the City’s overhead rate for such internal services, so calculating the rate allows those costs to be covered by grant funds and reduces the burden on the General Fund.

In response to a question from Bill Mason about why the independent authorities don’t participate more in the City’s central services, the suggestion was made that the two major reasons are 1) because the authorities believe their needs are specialized and the City doesn’t understand or can’t handle them, and 2) because the City can’t adequately fund their needs and they can get funding from other sources (the state, federal grants) to handle their needs in-house. Wyman Duggan asked about the appropriate metric to compare costs and service levels – is it the cheapest cost, or the most effective result? Jim Robinson said that another possible reason for some agencies wanting to do their own functions is that some agencies and managers are simply more entrepreneurial.  They don’t want to accept a sub-optimal level of service and look for new ways to meet their needs with or without the City’s help. Glenn Hansen echoed that times change, mayors and councils change, spending priorities change, and budget cuts require every department and agency to do whatever is within their power to accomplish their mission.

Office of General Counsel
Managing Deputy General Counsel Peggy Sidman reported that the office bills for its attorneys with hourly rates ranging from $120 to $180 per hour, depending on the attorney’s years of experience and expertise, which represents about 50% of the rate for comparable private sector attorneys. The hourly fee does not overhead costs (utilities, insurance, etc.). Specific case-related costs (expert witnesses, outside counsel, depositions) are billed separately. The OGC expects attorneys to bill a minimum of 1,723 hours per year. Ms. Sidman indicated that there has been a great deal of turnover in the OGC in recent years due to retirements, appointments to judgeships and transitions to private practice.  The City has not offered salary increases in many years and as the economy has improved, private firms can offer greater salaries.  The City’s current pay scale means that the OGC is hiring less experienced attorneys who need more training.  The OGC hires outside counsel for bond work and for very specialized litigation, but 99% of work is performed in-house. Support staff are being encouraged to study for the paralegal exam which enables them to take on more routine legal tasks (billable at $45.hour) and frees up attorneys to handle more complex matters.
Budgeting for the OGC is based on historical trends.  The JEA, JPA and JAA utilize the services of the General Counsel’s Office; the JTA does not. In response to a question about why the OGC bills for its services rather than provide them with centralized funding, Ms. Sidman said that it is a means of ensuring cost and usage control.  As the City has reduced its workforce by some 900 employees over the past several years, departments have had to try to find other ways to get their work done and one way would be to try to shift responsibility to the OGC if there was not a charge for those services. The hourly billing system is also needed as an internal management tool to track attorney workloads and manage projects.
Sam Mousa said that the Task Force heard in an early meeting that the OGC never hired outside counsel in the early years of consolidation and wondered if that was true and if the use of outside counsel has been increasing in recent years. Ms. Sidman said that in her 10 years with the City she has seen very little use of outside counsel, and always in very specialized practice areas (bankruptcy, intellectual property, out-of-state cases). She said that she would provide data for the use of outside counsel over the last 5 years – who, why, and how much. In response to a question from Opio Sokoni about whether the OGC provides a source of continuity through mayoral administrative changes, Ms. Sidman indicated that the OGC does provide historical continuity on particular issues and has context for how issues have evolved over time through legislation. She noted that the OGC is a resource for many parties but is not a policy maker.  The Mayor and City Council make the decisions on policy using the OGC as a source of advice and expertise.
The topics of the next meeting will be special taxing districts and the Jacksonville Public Library, then a committee discussion about what has been learned and where the committee wants to proceed next.  Audience member Guy Anderson, a member of the Library Board of Trustees, stated that the current campaign for a referendum to establish as library taxing district is being organized and promoted by an independent group, not by the library board. He suggested that Bill Brinton, one of the leaders of the movement, would be a good resource for the committee to hear from because he has done extensive research on library districts across Florida.
Meeting Adjourned:  12:15 p.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 

    1.18.14   Posted 3:00 p.m.
Tapes:
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